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CARE CONTRACTING COMMITTEE MEETING

NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP
HELD ON WEDNESDAY 14TH SEPTEMBER 2016
AT 9:00AM
IN ATHENA BUILDING
	PRESENT:
	Helen Kenyon, Deputy Chief Executive (Chair) 
Cathy Kennedy, Deputy Chief Executive/ Chief Finance Officer  
Dr Bamgbala, GP representative 
Mark Webb, CCG Chair 
Anne Hames, CCG Community Forum Representative  
Eddie McCabe, Assistant Director (Procurement & Contracting) 
Dr Wilson, GP representative 
Bev Compton, Assistant Director, Adult Services & Health Improvement (NELC) 
Carrie Cranston, PA (Notes)

	
	

	APOLOGIES: 
	Brett Brown, Contract Manager
Christine Jackson, Head of Case Management Performance & Finance, focus

	
	

	IN ATTENDANCE:
	Angie Dyson, Service Lead (in attendance for Items 10 and 11)


	ITEM
	
	ACTION

	1.
	Apologies 
	

	
	Noted as above.
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Declarations of Interest
	

	
	No declarations of interest were raised.  
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Notes of the Previous Meeting – 21.06.2016
	

	
	The notes of the previous meeting held on 21st June 2016 were agreed as an accurate record.  
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Matters Arising from Previous Notes – 21.06.2016
	

	
	All outstanding actions were completed.  
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Residential and Home Care Update
	

	
	Items 10 & 11 were covered before item 5.   

Eddie McCabe covered this item in the absence of Brett Brown. 

The recent concerns in relation to the provision by Lincs Quality Care, with regard to their ability to deliver the appropriate domiciliary care within the Extra Care Housing scheme, have now been resolved.  The company have now agreed arrangements with the HMRC and will remain on a notice of improvement.  
It has become apparent that there is a need to consider a redesign to the delivery of domiciliary care, as the current model which is spread between three providers has significant issues and this was discussed in further detail within agenda items 10 & 11.  
With regard to residential care, Garden House remains under a notice of improvement and a joint CCG and CQC inspection will take place during the week commencing 
19th September 2016.  

It is expected that the inspection will result in a full breach status being given, as the home is not expected to have met the notice of improvement conditions.  If the home were to close down it would take around two months for the whole process to be completed.  

The residents, who all suffer from low level dementia, could be moved easily into other care homes if required, although visits to the families of all of the clients would need to take place prior to the closure.    
There are currently 9 CCG funded placements, 12 self-funded placements, 17 vacancies and two out of area placements within the home, making a total of 40 beds and 23 people to rehome.  
The Kensington care home in Immingham has been given a notice of improvement, as a result of the submission of a low quality framework plan.  The CCG are working with them to improve their plan and it will be assessed again at the end of a three month period.  
There are three new residential homes opening for business within the local area; Glynn Thomas House, Lindsey hall and Stanage lodge.  

Stanage Lodge has not yet been assessed under the quality framework process and it has been made clear to them, that this process must be completed before residents can be placed.  
Lindsey Hall will open at the end of September 2016 and has completed and met the required standards of the quality framework.  
They were initially planning to allow only self-funding residents but have now realised that competition locally is high and the CCG have agreed to pay £440 towards each resident, with the remainder being topped up by the resident themselves.  
The committee agreed that if the need for the residents to self-fund any gaps within the price of their care is not made completely clear, the CCG will be left to fill the gap.
Bev Compton agreed to escalate this issue to the next Focus group meeting to reiterate the need for residents to sign an agreement to agree that they are aware that the CCG will be under no obligation to fund any gaps within their care packages.  
	Bev Compton

	
	
	

	6.
	AQP (communication/ expectations around multiple providers)
	

	
	Following a request at the June meeting, Eddie McCabe wrote to all local GP Practices to remind them that their patients should be made aware of the list of providers that they could potentially access for their care.  
Under the NHS constitution all practices must be made aware of the providers that are available for NOUS and pain management and local practices have been urged to make their patients aware of these details.  
NLAG are currently the largest provider for NOUS but they are not the fastest option for access to care although St Hugh’s Hospital is assisting to meet demand at present.  
Most patients see speed of access to treatment and convenience as priorities and are therefore more likely to trust the judgement of their GP when choosing their care provider this may not result in them receiving the best care and management for their particular issue.  
Eddie will to copy the letter sent to practices to each of the Practice Participation Groups, for them to decide how best to bring this to the attention of the patients within their practices.  
	Eddie McCabe

	
	
	

	7.
	Failure Regime for NHS Providers 
	

	
	The CCG have a responsibility to remain informed regarding the financial circumstances of their providers.  
NHS improvement are regulators of all NHS services commissioned by the NHS even if

they are a social enterprise and even though Monitor would enter any organisation that

is seen to be failing, the responsibility to improve comes under NHS improvement.  

There is a need to scrutinise the Monitor license agreement to understand the CCG

responsibility if one of our providers was failing, in order to put a plan into place around

business continuity, for example if a provider is in trouble, where can their responsibilities be moved to and what would happen to all of their staff?  

If a care home is deemed to be un-sustainable we have a checklist in order to discuss the arrangements that would be put into place for all of the functions and this could be adapted to be used for all providers.  
The group agreed that the CCG should have the authority to obtain regular returns and

audited annual accounts from all of the main providers and this needs to be written

into future contracts.  
	Eddie McCabe

Eddie McCabe

Eddie McCabe

	
	
	

	8. 
	Contracting for 2017/18 and Beyond
	

	
	A number of CCG contracts are due to expire at the end of this financial year, Navigo for Adult Mental Health, Core Care Lincs for GP Out of Hours provision and Care Plus Group for community.  A review of these contracts has been undertaken in the context of how they will operate when working towards an Accountable Care partnership and what approach the CCG should take re going out to procurement.  
Under new arrangements, any contracts below £750,000 don’t need to go out to procurement, although any that are greater need to be advertised on the national Contract Finder system.  There is an expectation from NHSE that CCGs must actively advertise all high expenditure procurements
The CCG needs to be clear about how it is going to manage procurements as part of the development of the Accountable Care partnership, and there needs to be a decision as to whether we go to the market now for providers to work with us to develop the ACP, or whether we should work with existing providers over the next two years and then to go out to procurement after this with a more specific model.  The CCG would need to ensure that during that 2 year period the provider(s) are working with us to develop the outcomes and specification, but could not unduly influence the procurement.  It was agreed that we would need to therefore make available to the market all development work that is undertaken.
Any potential providers would also be required to stipulate what they would hope to achieve within a specific financial envelope and to state how they believe that they would be able to meet the agreed standards.   There will also be a stipulation within the contract that they would only be awarded a two year contract if they agreed to work towards the development of the Accountable Care partnership.  

Discussions are still underway as to when the Accountable Care partnership model would become operational, although it is anticipated that this would not be before 2018 and perhaps beyond.  

The CCG also need to agree with NELC whether early years provision would be included within the new ACP, the feeling is that if we get the early years right then this sets a good tone for future health.   
The question was asked as to what would happen if a provider wanted to end the contract before the two year mark and it was agreed that there would need to be a clause in all contracts, that other providers would be expected to step in and offer support to the CCG at this point.   
As a crucial part of contract monitoring, there needs to be clause in the contracts that if one partner within the Accountable Care partnership isn’t fulfilling the agreed obligations, the CCG would manage any additional demand with assistance from others and that each partner has an obligation to recognise and share if they feel that another organisation isn’t performing as well as they should be at any given time.   
Details need to be agreed on how the separate contracts will be managed in partnership along the two year timeline and the CCG will need to seek legal advice on how this should be managed.   
There is also a need for legal advice to be obtained  as to what contract arrangements can be put in place in the interim with regard to whether there is there a route that allows us to contract with a collaborative or do all contracts need to be procured individually?  

The system board have asked for a decision for the next meeting in October, as to how the overall contract for multiple organisations will operate and Eddie will speak with Cathy Kennedy and Caroline Briggs in order to prepare a paper to submit to the system board.  

It was agreed that a slot should be identified during the October Partnership Board meeting to further discuss this issue and Cathy will pick this up with the board administrator.   
	Eddie McCabe 
Eddie McCabe

Eddie McCabe
Cathy Kennedy


	
	
	

	9.
	Strengthening Financial Performance and Accountability 
	

	
	Eddie McCabe stressed the importance of the CCG being aware of the on-going
financial position of providers, although at present there is no obligation written into

contracts which states that they must provide this information.  

This has highlighted the need for this to be written into future contracts so that the CCG

as an organisation are aware of any potential issues that may arise with the financial

standings of providers.   
A checklist needs to be put into place so that if a provider does fall into financial difficultly, the CCG are able to put the correct steps in place to try and resolve the situation and perhaps have a plan in place to see which elements other providers could take on should there be the need.   
There is a need for a robust business continuity plan to be put into place with agreements around who would be able to provide additional support and also to state the disclosures that are required from providers, in order to identify potential financial issues.  
There is also a need for further transparency with providers around things such as sickness levels and staff turnover rates, as this information allows the CCG to plan for the future and this needs to be built into contracts as assurance to the CCG, although any information provided would be on an in-confidential basis.   
There is also a query around the reasons why monitor would not step in to offer support and why this is not written into the contract with them and also how this would look in the future under an accountable care partnership?  

Quarterly assurance meetings need to be put into place to monitor any information gathered and to be able to plan jointly around workforce planning.  There is the potential that providers may not be honest about the vacancies that they have as they may feel that the CCG may want to take back any unused funds and the CCG need to make it clear that this is not the case and that the information is needed for business continuity and planning.   
Eddie McCabe agreed to look at all of the contract issues as detailed above.  
	Eddie McCabe

	
	
	

	10.
	Extra Care Housing
	

	
	This item was covered before agenda item 5.  
Angie Dyson has recently taken over the work stream around the provision of care and would like to share the proposed changes within the system.

A proposal was originally submitted to this meeting in January 2016 with a plan for Lincolnshire Quality Care Services (LQCS) to provide the care element for those clients based within Strand Court.  This was then bolted onto the domiciliary care contract.
The original model for care that was assumed, has not met the required standards.  The level of staffing was modelled on domiciliary care provision but the hours actually required are below the expected level.  

The provider has now come into financial difficulty and therefore the whole system has been reviewed.
Consultations have taken place with family members and housing providers, with special consideration given to the level of support available in the evening and it transpires that there has been high tension with families as they are not being assured that the appropriate crisis cover is available if required.  

The new model would see a floating staff member put in place which would always be available for crisis care and to provide an additional level of care such as being able to take people out of their rooms and down into the communal areas in order to avoid social isolation.  
The proposal is that domiciliary care calls would continue as before for individuals but a static carer would be funded for 24 hour cover which would be offset with housing support in the evening at a cost of £77,626 per annum to come from the checking budget.  
Mark Webb queried as to why the savings evaluation is listed at £125,000 and how the CCG can be assured that this will be the case?  
Angie explained that the full evaluation showed evidence that this would not be a cash value lump sum but a saving within the whole system.  The funding for the 24 hour cover would come from the reduction in the amount of domiciliary care hours in place.

The committee queried whether individuals would contribute towards their own care within this 24 hour post and it was agreed that further consultation would need to take place with clients and their families around this, although there are doubts as to whether people would be able to bear the cost of the extra cover.  
Angie will work with Focus to see what difference this would make to savings within the system as a whole.
Another cost saving of the floating 24 hour care will be the knock on effect of less people being admitted to hospital, as there will be more time for crisis support, rather than a carer making a call to 999 within the allocated thirty minute slot, resulting in a saving in the system overall.  

A separate contract would be put into place within domiciliary care which would allow the provider to be monitored more effectively.
It was queried as to the level of training that would be required for the 24 hour support post and Angie clarified that a service specification will be developed with the care provider, which will insist that training be made available for support to vulnerable people and also that the post holders be aware of the rapid response and SPA services available.  
A lessons learned document will also be put together, detailing what could have been done differently and which areas did/didn’t work and Angie will bring this back to the meeting once completed.  
The committee expressed an interest in gaining a better understanding of the funding pathway and would also appreciate feedback from residents once the new system is in place.  
The committee agreed that in principle, they would approve a static 24/7 carer service to the amount of £80,000 for the first year.   
	Angie Dyson

Angie Dyson



	
	
	

	11.
	Update from Sub Committee – Risk and Quality panel
	

	
	This report was submitted to the committee for information only.  
Helen Kenyon queried as to why there have been a number of additional appeals made through NAVIGO?  Angie explained that as a part of the original adult social care model, some clients that had previously not been eligible for funding are now in the position that they do require funding and have therefore requested to be re-assessed.    
	

	
	
	

	12.
	Virtual Agreements
	

	
	No virtual agreements have been agreed since the last meeting.  
	

	
	
	

	13.
	Items for Escalation from Delivery Assurance
	

	
	As discussed under agenda item 8, the decision making process regarding procurement within the Accountable Care Partnership needs to be discussed in further detail.  
	Cathy Kennedy

	
	
	

	14.
	AOB
	

	
	· For information - Tier 3 Weight Management Report
Eddie McCabe gave an overview of the report submitted by Pauline Bamgbala, which showed that the provider of the service is still not achieving all of the KPI’s around demonstrating weight loss, but which was asking for CCC approval to extend the contract to enable individuals to go through the process and an appropriate period of time following surgery to fit a gastric band to support weight loss.  
The report shows a high level of patients asking for removal of gastric bands after a year and shows that there is a need for individuals to be prepared psychologically and to be clear about the consequences of having a gastric band fitted.  
The current contract with the provider providing the tier 3 weight management service is £68,000,  North Lincolnshire CCG has already considered and approved extending the contract.  
A twelve month contract is now in place for those patients who will be referred for the surgery, with the aim of them keeping the band in place for at least three years.   
The committee queried as to whether the current service is actually resulting in less people having the surgery and whether those patients that are referred to the bariatric service and are instead choosing to make lifestyle changes to which this is uncertain at the present time.  
The committee agreed that they were happy to extend the contract for another year and then review.   
· Procurement for Ophthalmology service
Cathy Kennedy requested that Eddie McCabe submits a paper for the November 2016 meeting, as to how the process is progressing.    
	Eddie McCabe

	
	
	

	
	Date and Time of Next Meeting:

Wednesday 16th November, 9-11am, Athena Meeting Room 3

Virtual Meetings to be scheduled on an ad-hoc basis
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